

Promise and Peril for Generic Drugs

Joshua M. Sharfstein, MD; Jeremy Greene, MD, PhD

Generic drugs now make up more than 88% of all prescriptions filled in pharmacies in the United States and have provided nearly \$1.7 trillion in health care savings in the past decade.¹ Yet tensions still persist between brand-name

←
Editor's Note

←
Related articles

drugs and generics. Fifty years ago, pharmaceutical companies hurled the word *generic* as an insult—a reference to often unauthorized copies made by small manufacturers with questionable assurances of product utility. Yet the growth of this new industry was already under way, spurred on by waves of patent expirations, Congressional inquiries, and increasing interests of purchasers in less expensive versions of essential medications.^{2(pp1-136)}

A critical inflection point in the growth curve of the generic drug industry came with the development of bioequivalence standards by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA). These standards required not only that the generic formulation contain the active ingredient but also that this ingredient be as available to the human body as the reference drug. In 1984, the Hatch-Waxman Act included bioequivalence as part of a unified pathway for generic drug approval and set the foundation for the modern generic industry.

Since the passage of the Hatch-Waxman Act, generic medications have assumed a central role in the delivery of high-quality, low-cost health care. Laws that once prohibited generic substitution have been reversed and now permit or mandate substitution at the pharmacy for generic alternatives to brands. Millions of consumers rely on generics to be able to afford essential medical treatments. And a robust series of studies have countered lingering myths about the safety and effectiveness of generic drugs.^{3,4}

Yet the path from a new law to a new industry has hardly been smooth. In the late 1980s, a generic drug scandal at the FDA involving bribery and favoritism led to years of Congressional inquiry into FDA oversight, prison terms for FDA officials, and the resignation of the FDA Commissioner. While domestic regulation of the generic industry has stabilized, the global expansion of the pharmaceutical industry has led to increased concerns about the quality of drugs manufactured overseas.⁵ In recent years, the major generic manufacturer Ranbaxy has been found to have substandard quality control mechanisms for a broad range of products,⁶ and the FDA's leadership has recently written about “challenges associated with the quality of generic drugs coming out of some facilities in India.”⁷ Nonetheless, the abundance of evidence signals that such stories are the exception and not the rule in the highly regulated generic marketplace.

Slowly but surely, the perception of generic drugs may be coming closer to reality. This issue of *JAMA Internal Medicine* includes a Research Letter by Kesselheim and colleagues⁸ finding that from 2009 to 2015, the percentage of physicians who believe that generics may be less effective than brand-name drugs has decreased by half, to roughly 1 in 10. Also in this issue, Patel et al⁹ found that a simple modification to an electronic health record, which required an active check to dispense as written, increased the rate of generic prescribing to more than 95%.

Yet the studies in this issue also show how the battle between generics and brand-name drugs continues in different forms. Over time, brand-name firms have developed a number of strategies for perpetuating brand-based monopolies after their initial patent-based monopolies expire. The most direct strategy is using marketing contacts to undermine confidence in generic equivalence. Kesselheim and colleagues report that those physicians whose most recent source of information about generic alternatives was a pharmaceutical representative are most likely to have doubts about their safety and effectiveness.⁸ Yeh and colleagues¹⁰ find an association between receipt of payments from pharmaceutical companies, particularly educational payments, and the largely unnecessary prescribing of brand-name statin drugs. This finding is particularly notable because several aspects of this study, including the fact that payments could not be tied to particular drugs, would tend to obscure an association.

Johansen and Richardson¹¹ assess the effect of a different brand-name strategy: releasing new, patent-protected “me-too” drugs as the original drug goes off patent. Many physicians prescribe these medications at great cost to the patient and health care system even when there is little to no difference from generic alternatives. Johansen and Richardson measure the net increase in health care costs of me-too drugs in hundreds of billions of dollars each year.

This new evidence of the continuing conflict between brand-name and generic drugs has several immediate policy implications. First, payers and clinical organizations interested in improving the value of health care should take additional steps to improve physician and patient understanding of generic drugs. This requires more than merely limiting opportunities for inaccurate and misleading communications on generic substitution from pharmaceutical representatives, as some academic centers have already begun to do. Rather, the articles in this issue underscore the importance of affirmatively teaching clinicians and patients about the history and structure of the generic industry, the meaning of bioequivalence standards, and the current availability of generic drugs. Physicians and other prescribers should understand,

for example, that patients are more likely to take a generic medication that they can afford compared with a me-too medication that offers no additional benefit.

Second, the FDA and the generic drug industry should recognize the continued importance of high standards of bioequivalence and good manufacturing practice. The recently passed Generic Drug User Fee Act substantially expands the resources available to the agency. The main purpose of the boost is to allow the agency to make progress on a backlog that exceeds several thousand pending applications and that has frustrated both Congress and industry. These resources should also help to accelerate review of priority drugs for generic approval, such as those linked to the threat of shortages. Over time, the FDA should invest in developing new methodologies in the fields of pharmacoepidemiology and biopharmaceutics to further address concerns of therapeutic equivalence. For its part, the generic industry should commit to keeping up with quality improvements and must see investing in modernizing facilities as an insurance policy against a loss of faith in their products.

Third, the recent visibility of sudden and dramatic price hikes for old medications may pose more of a threat to the

generic industry than initially appreciated. From a policy perspective, the low price of generics is the industry's *raison d'être*; this enormous value basis helped move the industry from the fringes of the medical world to the center of care. Threatening this position are examples of companies colluding with brand manufacturers as part of "pay for delay" schemes¹²; opaque pricing that may undermine the value of generics for consumers¹³; and, most recently, the emergence of a business model predicated on extraordinary price increases for generic drugs that have only 1 manufacturer.¹⁴ Such behavior by a handful of companies may play into old stereotypes of companies with substandard products seeking a quick return and has already led some to call for lowering the standards for generic drugs or a broad expansion of pharmaceutical compounding in order to bring competition back more readily. Such moves could damage the credibility of the entire industry.

The studies in this issue show great progress—but also great risks—for the generic drug industry in the United States. The industry must rise to these challenges to maintain its critical role for the health care system, for our economy, and most importantly, for our patients.

ARTICLE INFORMATION

Author Affiliations: Department of Health Policy and Management, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, Maryland (Sharfstein); Department of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland (Greene); Department of the History of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland (Greene).

Corresponding Author: Joshua M. Sharfstein, MD, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, 615 N Wolfe St, W1033D, Baltimore, MD 21205 (joshua.sharfstein@jhu.edu).

Published Online: May 9, 2016.
doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.1720.

Conflict of Interest Disclosures: Dr Sharfstein served as Principal Deputy Commissioner of the US Food and Drug Administration from March 2009 to January 2011. No other disclosures are reported.

REFERENCES

- Generic Pharmaceutical Association. Generic Drug Savings in the US—Seventh Annual Edition: 2015. November 2015. http://www.gphaonline.org/media/wysiwyg/PDF/GPhA_Savings_Report_2015.pdf. Accessed February 7, 2016.
- Greene J. *Generic: The Unbranding of American Medicine*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press; 2014.
- Gagne JJ, Kesselheim AS, Choudhry NK, et al. Comparative effectiveness of generic versus

brand-name antiepileptic medications. *Epilepsy Behav*. 2015;52(pt A):14-18.

- Kesselheim AS, Misono AS, Lee JL, et al. Clinical equivalence of generic and brand-name drugs used in cardiovascular disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA*. 2008;300(21):2514-2526.
- Carr T. Are generic drugs like Apotex medication made in India safe: FDA sanctions against some Indian drug plants raise concerns about the US generic-drug supply. *Consum Rep*. April 25, 2014. <http://www.consumerreports.org/cro/news/2014/04/are-generic-drugs-made-in-india-safe/index.htm>. Accessed February 13, 2016.
- Eban K. Dirty medicine. *Fortune*. May 15, 2013. <http://fortune.com/2013/05/15/dirty-medicine/>. Accessed April 3, 2016.
- Sklamberg H, Schnedar C. From New Jersey to New Delhi, a global focus on quality. *FDA Voice*. March 24, 2015. <http://blogs.fda.gov/fdavoic/index.php/2015/03/from-new-jersey-to-new-delhi-a-global-focus-on-quality/>. Accessed February 13, 2016.
- Kesselheim AS, Gagne JJ, Eddings W, et al. Prevalence and predictors of generic drug skepticism among physicians: results of a national survey [published online May 9, 2016]. *JAMA Intern Med*. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.1688.
- Patel MS, Day SC, Halpern SD, et al. Generic medication prescription rates after health

system-wide redesign of default options within the electronic health record [published online May 9, 2016]. *JAMA Intern Med*. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.1691.

- Yeh JS, Franklin JM, Avorn J, Landon J, Kesselheim AS. Association of industry payments to physicians with the prescribing of brand-name statins in Massachusetts [published online May 9, 2016]. *JAMA Intern Med*. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.1709.
- Johansen ME, Richardson C. Estimation of potential savings through therapeutic substitution [published online May 9, 2016]. *JAMA Intern Med*. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.1704.
- Community Catalyst, US PIRG. Top twenty pay-for-delay drugs: how drug industry payoffs delay generics, inflate prices, and hurt consumers. July 2013. <http://www.communitycatalyst.org/doc-store/publications/top-20-pay-for-delay-drugs.pdf>. Accessed February 13, 2016.
- Thomas K. New online tools offer path to lower drug prices. *New York Times*. February 9, 2016. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/10/business/taming-drug-prices-by-pulling-back-the-curtain-online.html?_r=0. Accessed April 3, 2016.
- Greene JA, Anderson G, Sharfstein JM. Role of the FDA in affordability of off-patent pharmaceuticals. *JAMA*. 2016;315(5):461-462.